KETTERING BOROUGH TENANTS FORUM

Meeting held –13th April 2006

Present:
Councillors: Burton (Chair), Corazzo,


P Evans, J Henson, Pote and Tebbutt

Tenant Representatives

Polly Becks – Counties T&R

Brian Kimpton – Counties T&R

Moira Brown – Highfields TRA

Stephen Panther – Sackville Street

Brian Eldridge – Thorngate Street

Ron Ainsworth – Desborough

Douglas Walker – Desborough

Adrian Ward

Tony Palmer – Windsor Gardens

Yvonne Macdonald – Windsor Gardens

Vi Dillon – Windsor Gardens

Josephine Copson – Alfred Street

Roger Baker – Loddington

Tom Oughton – Yeomans Court

Mark Gudyer – HART

Susan Milne – Naseby Road

Barry Woodcock – NET T&R

Charlotte Bell - Highfield Road

Barbara Fox - Yeomans Court

Mr Phillips - Valley Walk

Also Present 
John Conway (Head of Housing)


Anne Coulson (Housing)

Leona Mantle (Housing)

Anne-Marie Loughran (Housing)

Nigel Richards (Housing)

Neil Gibson (Housing)

Anne Ireson (Committee Administrator)

 05.TF.112
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Don and Brian Eldridge.

It was noted that Councillor Corazzo was acting as a substitute for Councillor Don.

05.TF.113
DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS

Councillor Burton declared an interest as the Portfolio Holder for Housing.

05.TF.114
ELIGIBLE VOTERS

Tenants Representatives eligible to vote were identified as Ron Ainsworth, Roger Baker, Moira Brown, Josephine Copson, Vi Dillon, Brian Kimpton, Susan Milne, Tom Oughton, Tony Palmer, Stephen Panther and Barry Woodcock.

05.TF.115
MINUTES

AGREED
that the minutes of the Forum held on Thursday 9th March 2006 be approved and signed as a correct record by the Chair.

05.TF.116
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

Parking Bays at Poplar Road, Kettering

It was reported that tenders had been received and the contract awarded.  Confirmation of the start date was still awaited.

Rough Sleepers

One complaint was now being investigated.  A quarterly searchof the Town Centre would take place with Accommodation Concern.

Tenants' Monitoring Group

The Tenants' Monitoring Group had met recently at the Judith Road sub-office.  Discussion had been held on monitoring of performance indicators.  Members of the Forum were asked to speak to the Chair if they were interested in joining the group.  The next meeting would be held on 27th April at the Judith Road sub-office.

Recycling

It was reported that a poor standard of service had been observed in Loddington when the first collection was made.  The fortnightly emptying of bins was felt to be unhygienic and result in bad smells, particularly during warmer weather.  A suggestion was made that spot checks be made of recycling rounds by the Head of Service.

AGREED
that the Waste Communication and Education Officer (Mara Lloyd) be invited to the next meeting.

Neighbourhood Manager

Anne Coulson was congratulated on her appointment as a Neighbourhood Manager.  It was noted that the post of Tenant Participation Officer would shortly be re-advertised.

Estate Walkabouts

The first of 24 walkabouts had been held on Wednesday, 12th April.  Feedback on the walkabout was given.  The next walkabout was due to take place on 26th April 2006.

AGREED
that 

(i)
Ward Councillors be kept informed of walkabouts in their wards; and

(ii)
the possibility of piloting a feedback session at future meetings of the Forum to keep residents informed of issues raised be investigated.

05.TF.117
MATTERS RAISED BY TENANTS FORUM REPS


 

An update on progress in dealing with items that had been raised by representatives was circulated and updated at the meeting.

05.TF.118 
DRUG MISUSE ON HOUSING ESTATES


It was noted that leaflets on dealing with drug misuse had been produced and were available from the Neighbourhood Manager upon request.


During discussion it was noted that advice had been given that any discarded needles should not be touched or picked up, but should be reported to the Borough Council via Customer Services.  

 

05.TF.119
TENANTS' REWARD SCHEME


An outline of a scheme to reward tenants who were abiding by the tenants' handbook and who were up to date with their rent was discussed.  A Reward Scheme was outlined which could include the following requirements for eligibility:-

· Tenants must have a clear rent account for at least six weeks

· Those on housing benefit were eligible

· No money should be owed to the Local Authority

· No anti-social behaviour orders should be in place against the household or any breaches of tenancy

· Tenants must apply for inclusion in the scheme

Examples of rewards available were given, ie days out, prize draws and garden or room makeovers.  It was noted that the "Connect" tenants' newsletter would be utilised to publicise the scheme.  

It was felt that a project team should be set up to look at the scheme. Tenant volunteers to sit on the project team were sought.  It was suggested that this work could be carried out through the Tenants' Monitoring Group, although it was considered that this group already had a heavy workload and a specific remit and purpose.  The forum members did not feel able to contribute to a new project.  It was therefore agreed that a separate group was required.

AGREED
that:-


(i)
any scheme be promoted in "Connect"


(ii)
volunteers for the project team be sought via "Connect" if necessary; and


(iii)
a further report detailing any pilot scheme be brought to a future meeting of the Tenants' Forum.

05.TF.120
SERVICE PLAN

It was reported that the Service Plan for Housing Services had been adopted by the Executive Committee of the Council.  During the course of  the year progress reports on the Service Plan would be brought to the Forum.

During discussion, it was suggested that although the criteria for priority of housing repairs was contained in the Tenants' Handbook, this information should also be reproduced in "Connect".

AGREED
that


(i)
categories and priority of housing repairs be included in the next issue of "Connect"; and


(ii)
Customer Services staff be reminded of the differences between categories.


(iii)
Service Plan progress be included as a future agenda item.

05.TF.121
CERTIFICATE PRESENTATION


Certificates were awarded to the following tenants who had participated in recent training courses.


Tony Palmer

Polly Becks

Stephen Panter

Douglas Walker

Brian Kimpton

Moira Brown

Brian Eldridge

Barry Woodcock

Tom Oughton

Mark Goodyear

Charlotte Bell

Josephine Copson

Yvonne MacDonald

Vi Dillon


The above-named recipients were congratulated on their achievements and thanked for their hard work by the Chair.

05.TF.122
FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS

Next meeting:-

· Election of Chair

· Appointment of Deputy Chair

· Digital TV and effects of Windfarm at Burton Latimer on analogue signals

· Recycling (Mara Lloyd and Godfrey Shaw)

· Rent Arrears - Progress report

· Asbestos

· Anne-Marie Loughran


Future meetings:

· Progress on Service Plan
· Tenants' Reward Scheme
05.TF.123
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Dog Mess - Sackville Street and Loddington Playing Fields

Two areas where dog mess was reported as a problem were discussed.  It was noted that letters could be sent to residents if necessary.

AGREED
that this issue be referred to the Dog Warden.

Naseby Road - Replacement Double Glazing

It was reported that tenants were very pleased with the quality of the replacement units.  However, there was some concern regarding heavy-handed actions by some of the operatives.

AGREED
that Neil Gibson would speak to the contractor's Clerk of Works.

Communal Areas - Alfred Street

It was reported that the lights were permanently on in the stairwells.  It was noted that this was likely to be a health and safety requirement.

Dishwashers - Yeomans Court and Windsor Gardens

It was reported that neither of the dishwashers at the above locations had been plumbed despite the appliances being delivered at least two months ago. 

AGREED
that this work be carried out as soon as possible.

Repairs - Highfield Road

It was reported that council operatives had not removed rubble and discarded fixtures and fittings from locations where repairs had been carried out and a number of complaints had been received.

AGREED
that this issue be referred to the Head of Environmental Care.

Update from Team Plus Meeting

Moira Brown reported that this meeting had been very productive and informative.

Smoking in Public Buildings

Guidance was requested on smoking in public buildings.

AGREED
that guidance be circulated to Tenants' Forum representatives.

Rubbish in Stairwells

It was reported that rubbish was sometimes left in stairwells. 

AGREED
that this be referred to the Arson Taskforce.

Spring Gardens - Burglaries

Burglaries were reported in the above location.  It was noted that the police were interested in looking at other methods rather than spyholes in doors, eg full vision devices.  It was noted that a review of security standards such as doors and lighting for community areas was being undertaken.

County Tenant Participation Forum

The above forum had followed an ASBO theme and had been inspirational and successful with two workshops being held.  It was felt that insufficient notice had been given to tenants by the countywide forum. 

Non-urgent calls to the Police

The following new number was noted for non-urgent calls.  Tenants were reminded to ask for an incident number.

08453 700 700

Groups and Forums

A request was made to avoid various groups meeting on the same day as the Tenants' Forum meetings.

Rent Arrears

The Chair extended thanks to officers for the reduction in rent arrears to the current figure of £266,000.

Affordable Housing Grant

It was noted that the grant this year was £12m which represented a 332% increase on last year's grant.

Connect

It was noted that the Spring edition of "Connect" was now being distributed to tenants.  It was felt that this was a valuable source of information. It was suggested that future editions contain more input from individual tenants if possible (for example articles/stories).

Miscellaneous Issues

The following miscellaneous issues raised were noted:-

· The problem of furniture being left on stairs would be included in "Connect"

· Advice on the prevention of distraction burgaries was included in the current edition of "Connect"

· A report of rubbish in garden in a property in Centre Parade was being addressed

· A suspended possession order had been successful in respect of cars in a front garden

· Young people under the age of 18 could not be named and shamed if they received an ASBO

05.TF.124
PRIZE DRAW FOR TENANTS REPRESENTATIVES
 
Tom Oughton won the prize draw.

05.TF.125
DATE OF NEXT MEETING 

It was noted that the next Forum meeting would be held on Thursday, 11th May 2006. 

(The meeting started at 7.00pm and ended at 8.34 pm)
 

Signed ______________________________

(Chair)

AI
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